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Dear Mr Powell, 
 
A40 LLANDDEWI VELFREY TO PENBLEWIN IMPROVEMENTS 
TALFAN EVANS & VERA EVANS, HENGLOS, WHITLAND, SA34 0ST 
 
I refer to your correspondence dated 18 September 2019 in relation to the draft Statutory 
Orders associated with the Welsh Government’s proposals for the A40 Llanddewi Velfrey to 
Penblewin (“the Scheme”). 
 
All correspondence is classified as either an objection or a statement of support. Due to the 
contents of your correspondence, it has been classified as an objection to the draft 
Statutory Orders. I understand your objection to be based on the following: 

1. Inclusion of the northern eastern corner of the field which includes plots 3/4 to 3/4g 

within the draft Compulsory Purchase Order; 

2. The lane known as Bethel Lane, currently listed as a Private Means of Access within 
the draft Side Roads Order, should be adopted highway. 

 
3. Concerns about the width of the proposed access lane along the new section of 

Bethel Lane from the roundabout to the existing track, and the turning provision at 
the eastern end of the lane. 

 
4. Concerns regarding your clients’ water main connection; 

 
The project team met with you on 4 November 2019 to discuss your clients’ objections, 
including those of Talfan and Vera Evans, at which many of the points raised above were 
discussed. I enclose to this letter the minutes of that meeting for information (document 
numbered A40LVP-ARP-LSI-SWI-MI-C-0002_P01). 
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I shall address each of the above points below: 
 
1. Inclusion of the northern eastern corner of the field which includes plots 3/4 to 

3/4g in the draft Compulsory Purchase Order 

1.1 I note your request for the Welsh Government to purchase the remaining parcel of 
your clients’ land which is currently severed by the Scheme proposals.  

 

Figure 1: Extract of CPO Sheet 3 showing triangular piece of land (clouded in blue) 

1.2 Whilst a draft Compulsory Purchase Order should, as a general principle, only include 
that land that is essential to construct the Scheme, there would be significant benefit in 
acquiring the parcel shown in Figure 1 which would provide replacement dormouse 
habitat, as well as continuity between areas of dormouse habitat replacement. 

1.3 As such, the Welsh Government would be prepared to include within the CPO the 
remaining parcel of your clients’ land to acquire the full field, and would modify the 
draft CPO to reflect this, on the condition that the farm holding does not become 
untenable as a business. 

2. The lane known as Bethel Lane, currently listed as a Private Means of Access 
within the draft Side Roads Order, should be adopted highway. 

2.1 The proposals for access to your clients’ land and neighbouring properties are shown 
on Site Plan 3 of the draft Side Roads Order. From the Llanddewi Velfrey east 
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roundabout, access to your clients’ land would be obtained along the proposed Private 
Means of Access( PMA) labelled 3/8a. From the eastern end of PMA 3/8a, your clients 
would travel north along the existing lane to reach their property. 

2.2 Please find enclosed drawing A40LVP-ARP-GEN-SWI-SK-D-0018_P02. This shows 
the extent of the lane leading from the proposed Llanddewi Velfrey roundabout to the 
existing lane leading north from Bethel Chapel (known as Bethel Lane). 

2.3 A meeting was held on 21 October 2019 between members of the project team and 
Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC) at which ownership of Bethel Lane was 
discussed. I can confirm that Pembrokeshire county Council have agreed to adopt the 
length of the PMA labelled 3/8a in the draft SRO. The extent of PCC’s ownership is 
shown in light blue on drawing A40LVP-ARP-GEN-SWI-SK-D-0018_P02.  

2.4 A passing place is now also proposed along Bethel Lane in order to provide a passing 
opportunity for approaching vehicles. 

3. Concerns about the width of the proposed access lane along the new section of 
Bethel Lane from the roundabout to the existing track, and the turning provision 
at the eastern end of the lane.  

3.1 Drawing A40LVP-ARP-GEN-SWI-SK-D-0018_P02 also depicts details of the proposed 
new length of Bethel Lane, including the turning provision at its eastern end. 

3.2 The width of the new length of Bethel Lane is 4 metres, which allows large agricultural 
vehicles to navigate the length of the lane. A passing point has been introduced on 
lane approximately equidistance between Llanddewi Velfrey Roundabout and the 
intersection with the existing gravel track leading north from Bethel Chapel. 

3.3 The turning provision on the eastern end of the lane allows for agricultural vehicles to 
navigate the turn to travel either north or south. 

4. Concerns regarding your clients’ water main connection; 

4.1 You mention in your letter that your clients have a metered mains water connection in 
the roadside gateway at the southern end of plot 3/4z. We would kindly ask that you 
provide more information about the nature of this supply, whether it is a private / 
shared supply, and what the approximate alignment of the supply is. 

4.2 As a general principle, the Welsh Government would be obligated to cover the capital 
cost of the replacement water supply and to provide an uninterrupted supply during the 
construction of the Scheme. 

Further information, including the Environmental Statement and other reporting, is available 
at https://gov.wales/a40-llanddewi-velfrey-penblewin.  
 
In light of the above I would be grateful if you could confirm in writing if you are now content 
to withdraw your objection to the draft Statutory Orders.  
 
Should you require clarification, or wish to discuss the above prior to responding, please do 
not hesitate to contact the project public liaison officer, Martin Gallimore, on 
A40enquiries@arup.com or 07923 887119. 
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Yours sincerely 

 
 
Mark Dixon 
Project Director 
 
Cc: 
Talfan & Vera Evans 
Henglos,  
Whitland,  
Carmarthenshire,  
SA34 0ST 
 
Enclosures: 
Document A40LVP-ARP-LSI-SWI-MI-C-0002_P01 – Minutes of Meeting held on 04/11/19 
Drawing A40LVP-ARP-GEN-SWI-SK-D-0018_P02 – Bethel Lane Proposals 
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Project A40 Llanddewi Velfrey to Penblewin Improvements 

Subject Meeting with Edward H Perkins 

File Reference A40LVP-ARP-GEN-SWI-MI-ZM-0015 

Prepared by Geraint Jones (Arup) 

Attendees 

Rodney Powell (Edward H Perkins) 

Rebecca Morris (Edward H Perkins) 

Nathan Duke (Welsh Government) 

Geraint Jones (Engineer - Arup) 

Martin Gallimore (Public Liaison Officer – MG Consulting Ltd) 

Apologies  

Circulation 
Those present 

Minutes will be made available to the Public Local Inquiry (PLI) 

Date 05/11/2019 

 

Reference 

No. 
Item 

Action 

(By whom, by 

when) 

01 Introductions 

1.1 Introductions were made  

02 Statutory Process / Key Dates  

2.1 

GJ provided an overview of key dates in the Statutory 

Process as follows: 

• January 15th - Pre-Inquiry Meeting to be held in 

Llanddewi Velfrey Village Hall. 

• March 10th – Start of Public Inquiry. (Location 

TBC but hopeful that it will be held at Llanddewi 

Velfrey Village Hall) 

 

3. Overview of objectors and points of objection. 

3.1 Peter Thomas et al. Land opposite Glenfield Farm 

3.1.1 

Peter Thomas et al have objected on the basis that the 

draft Compulsory Purchase Order (CPO) did not include 

details of their land.  

 

3.1.2 

GJ acknowledged that the land ownership details were 

incorrect and thanked RP for providing proof of land 

ownership. A modification will be prepared to the draft 

CPO to include Peter Thomas et al. 

Arup 

3.1.3 
RP raised access provision into the field. GJ noted that 

there was insufficient width to provide access from the 

cul-de-sac. Access to the field would be provided direct 
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Reference 

No. 
Item 

Action 

(By whom, by 

when) 

from the highway. RP did not raise any concerns by this 

proposed provision. 

3.2 Margaret Rhian Thomas, Pencaerminau Farm 

3.2.1 
GJ introduced plan A40LVP-ARP-HGN-SR01-SK-D-

0001. 
 

3.2.2 

GJ explained that a junction could not be provided direct 

onto the new trunk road. The provision of minor junctions 

on lengths of 2+1 road does not accord to design 

standards. 

 

3.2.3 

GJ explained that Trefangor Side Road would be a single 

lane road to be adopted by Pembrokeshire County Council 

(PCC). However, passing places have now been 

developed along Trefangor side road and GJ stated that, in 

the meeting between PCC and the Project Team held on 

21 October 2019, PCC were minded to accept the 

provision of the passing places. RP advised that he would 

discuss this with Ms Thomas to see if this removed her 

concern that the road should accommodate two-way 

traffic. 

 

3.2.4 

GJ explained that the layout of the junction with the A478 

had been developed to reduce the impact on the 

landowner. A swept path analysis has been undertaken 

which allows 1 Heavy Goods Vehicle to negotiate the turn 

at a time. MG noted that the radius of the turn was similar 

in size to the existing Penblewin roundabout. RP 

requested a plan showing the junction and turning area in 

more detail. 

Arup 

3.2.5 

GJ explained that there would be no central reserve in the 

A478 at the location of the junction with Trefangor side 

road. There is approximately 100 metres between the 

roundabout and the junction which, given the modelled 

traffic flows, should not cause any issues with traffic 

backing up to the roundabout. 

 

3.2.6 

GJ explained that there are no proposals to provide a 

PMA from Brominau, along the bridleway, to Ffynnon 

Lane within the draft Orders. This may be a matter of 

accommodation works, but further information would be 

required from WG and would be provided in the response 

letter. 

 

3.2.7 

GJ explained that the land to the south of proposed 

bridleway 2/C would be acquired for environmental 

mitigation purposes and that the bridleway would, in 

effect, be running along the southern boundary of the 
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Reference 

No. 
Item 

Action 

(By whom, by 

when) 

field. GJ could not comment on the reasons for the 

requirement environmental mitigation as this was a matter 

for the Scheme’s environmental co-ordinator, however GJ 

expressed that there were general principles for providing 

replacement areas for lost habitats. The reason for 

including this land in the CPO would be provided in the 

response letter. 

3.2.8 

GJ explained that as a general principle, WG would be 

obliged to ensure continuity of water supply, and that WG 

would provide replacements for any diversionary works 

required for water mains / meters etc. WG are in 

discussions with Dwr Cymru Welsh Water regarding 

water supply. RP raised potential issues if any diversions 

crossed third party land. GJ stated that he would have to 

review, but that DCWW at a statutory utility company 

generally had powers to obtain rights to maintain their 

apparatus. 

 

*Post-meeting note. Neither GJ nor RP knew the exact 

location of the meter at the meeting. On the drive back to 

Cardiff, GJ observed the water meter to be located on the 

southern side of the A40, opposite Henllan Lodge. 

 

3.3 David Hughes, Ffynnon Uchaf 

3.3.1 

RP raised that David Hughes is a tenant on plots 2/8b, 

2/8c and 2/8d. WG will modify the draft Orders to include 

David Hughes’ interest in these plots. 

Arup 

3.3.2 

GJ introduced plan A40LVP-ARP-HGN-SR01-DR-D-

0001. GJ stated that, in the meeting between PCC and the 

Project Team held on 21 October 2019, PCC were minded 

to accept the adoption of the entire length of Ffynnon 

Lane, including the length up to Beili Bach Lane 

(including turning head). 

 

3.3.3 

Drawing A40LVP-ARP-HGN-SR01-DR-D-0001 displays 

the turning radius of an articulated vehicle making the 

manoeuvre up Beili Bach Lane. RP requested a plan 

showing the dimensions and radius of the junction leading 

up Beili Bach Lane. 

Arup 

3.3.4 

RP requested that consideration be given to the provision 

of passing places along Ffynnon Lane, or whether the 

existing carriageway width (believed to be 2 lane 

carriageway) would be retained. GJ stated that this would 

be investigated further, and confirmation provided in the 

objection response. 

Arup 
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Reference 

No. 
Item 

Action 

(By whom, by 

when) 

3.4 Michael & Karen Brown, Penrhiw Cottage 

3.4.1 

RP queried why the western end of plot 2/6 & 2/6a looked 

wider that the part in front of the cottage. RP stated that 

this relates to concerns that Mr Brown has over WG 

obtaining part of his driveway. GJ stated that the land 

boundary would have been drafted based on Land 

Registry data, and that no land owned by Mr & Mrs 

Brown (apart from a half width of road in front of the 

cottage) was required, This will be confirmed in the 

objection response letter. 

Arup / WG 

3.4.2 
All other points of objection as discussed in parts 3.3.2, 

3.3.3 and 3.3.4 of these minutes.  

3.5 Wynn Evans Griffiths, Penllain 

3.5.1 

GJ noted that Mr Griffiths’ objection related to 2 parts, 

one regarding access to Beili Bach Lane, and the other 

relating to details surrounding the proposed cul-de-sac 

outside Penllain. 

 

3.5.2 

Regarding access to Beili Bach track, all points of 

objection are as discussed in parts 3.3.2, 3.3.3 and 3.3.4 of 

these minutes. RP requested that a scale plan be provided 

for Mr Griffiths detailing the dimensions of the access 

road and turning head adjacent to Beili Bach track. 

Arup 

3.5.3 

Regarding the cul-de-sac outside Penllain (and 

surrounding properties), GJ introduced drawing A40LVP-

ARP-HSR-J01-SK-D-0001.  

 

3.5.4 

GJ stated that, in the meeting between PCC and the 

Project Team held on 21 October 2019, that PCC accepted 

that lighting columns would be retained in the cul-de-sac 

as part of the Scheme and transferred to PCC. These 

lighting proposals would then be subject to PCC’s overall 

lighting strategy, which may mean replacement of lighting 

/ dimming of lighting during night-time hours in future. 

 

3.5.5 

GJ confirmed that there were no proposals to reduce the 

width of the carriageway, subject to a small part outside 

Croft House (discuss further in part 3.6.1 of these 

minutes). 

 

3.5.6 
GJ confirmed that footpath provision between the cul-de-

sac and the village would be maintained. 
 

3.5.7 

GJ confirmed that, in the meeting between PCC and the 

Project Team held on 21 October 2019, PCC did not 

object to the provision of a turning area for vehicles as 

part of the cul-de-sac. This has been purposely sighted to 
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No. 
Item 

Action 

(By whom, by 

when) 

not be in direct line of sight of properties in the cul-de-

sac. 

3.5.8 

GJ confirmed that consideration for the erection of a fence 

in front of Penllain could be considered within 

Accommodation Works for the scheme, however this may 

be subject to planning restrictions by PCC. 

 

3.5.9 

GJ confirmed that there was no intention to compulsorily 

purchase the raised paved area outside Penllain. This is 

only shown as the draft CPO boundary follows the land 

ownership line provided by land registry. RP confirmed 

that a statement to this effect in the objection response 

would be satisfactory for this objection item. 

 

3.6 Paul Richardson & Maureen Tinson, Croft House 

3.6.1 

GJ confirmed that the road width outside Croft House 

would have to be narrowed slightly in order to provide the 

required verge widths and landscaping between the 

proposed new side road leading to Llanddewi Velfrey and 

the cul-de-sac. GJ acknowledged that a camper van (or 

similar vehicle) had been observed at Croft House, and 

that this had been used to undertake a swept path analysis 

in front of Croft House. This is shown on drawing 

A40LVP-ARP-HSR-J01-SK-D-0001. Road width would 

be approximately 4.4 metres. 

 

 
All points of objection covered in parts 3.5.4, 3.5.6, 3.5.7 

and 3.5.9 of these minutes. 
 

3.7 Bernard Bill & Pearl Bill, Arfryn 

3.7.1 
All points of objection covered in parts 3.5.4, 3.5.5, 3.5.6, 

3.5.7 and 3.5.9 of these minutes.  
 

3.8 Trustees of Bethel Chapel 

3.8.1 

GJ introduced drawing A40LVP-ARP-HSR-J01-SK-D-

0001. GJ stated that, in the meeting between PCC and the 

Project Team held on 21 October 2019, PCC were minded 

to accept the adoption of the entire length of the lane from 

the roundabout to the existing lane, as well as that portion 

of the lane down to Bethel Chapel (including turning area 

north of Bethel Chapel.) 

 

3.8.2 

GJ noted that the hardstanding areas in front of Bethel 

Chapel would remain as stated in the Orders as Private 

Means of Access and would not be adopted by PCC. 

PCC’s view was that they would adopt the highway up to 

the point the Chapel and no further. 
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No. 
Item 

Action 

(By whom, by 

when) 

3.8.3 

*Post-meeting note – we wish to clarify that both lengths 

of PMA would likely be transferred to Bethel Chapel, as 

they are the freeholders of the adjoining land. The 

occupiers of Bethel Vestry would have a right of access 

over the PMA. Bethel Chapel would be compensated 

accordingly for adoption of these PMAs. 

 

3.8.4 

A passing place would be provided along Bethel Chapel 

Lane between the new A40 roundabout and the existing 

track leading to Bethel Chapel. 

 

3.9 John & Linda Smith, Valley View 

3.9.1 
Point of objection covered in section 3.8.1 and 3.8.4 

above 
 

3.10 Richard Watson, Brynhafod 

3.10.1 
Point of objection covered in section 3.8.1 and 3.8.4 

above. 
 

3.11 Talfan & Vera Evans, Henglos, Whitland 

13.11.1 
Point of objection covered in section 3.8.1 and 3.8.4 

above. 
 

13.11.2 

RP discussed a severed piece of land owned by Mr & Mrs 

Evans. GJ acknowledged that the parcel of land in 

question seemed to provide little value to Mr & Mrs 

Evans. GJ stated that land could not be added to the draft 

CPO unless it could be justified for inclusion in the 

Scheme, however there are other processes / means 

available that would result in WG purchasing the land. GJ 

agreed to review processes with WG and state this in the 

objection response. RP requested a plan showing the 

proposed land ownership to the east and west from the 

end of the lane at Bethel Chapel. 

Arup / WG 

 


